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 The Royal Burgh of Selkirk and District Community Council

Chairman

Gordon Edgar

4/10 Dunsdale Road, Selkirk, TD7 5EB
01750 720168
Vice-chairman
Dr. Lindsay Neil

46 Hillside Terrace, Selkirk, TD7 4ND
01750 720841

Secretary

David Bethune

5 Marion Crescent, Selkirk, TD7 4LY
01750 721703

Hon. Treasurer
Tom Combe

68 Back Row, Selkirk, TD7 4AG
01750 720921
Minute of Meeting held in the Committee Room, Victoria Halls, Selkirk

on Monday 12th September, 2011, at 7pm 

1) Present: Community Councillors Dr. Lindsay Neil (vice-chair), David Bethune (secretary), Tom Combe (treasurer), Caroline Cruikshank, Graham Easton, Jim Gibson, Bob Kerr, Ian King, John Munro and Alistair Pattullo and SBC Councillor Vicky Davidson.
[also in attendance: 27 members of the public and 4 SBC officials]
In the absence of Chairman Gordon Edgar, Vice-chairman Lindsay Neil took the chair, welcomed the public, and reminded those present that all comments should be addressed through the chair, and that all recording devices should be switched off.
2) Apologies: were received from Community Councillors Gordon Edgar (chair), Wilma Gunn, PC Roy Brown and SBC Councillors Kenneth Gunn and Carolyn Riddell-Carre.
3) The minutes of the meeting held on 8th August were approved (proposed: B. Kerr; seconded: T.Combe).
4) Matters arising from the minute not otherwise included on agenda 
(a) J. Gibson asked about the location of the Forest Pitch.

5) Declaration of Interest:

D. Bethune declared an interest in planning item 8(a)(iii) as a trustee of Selkirk Parish Church.

6) (a) Lothians and Borders Police – not present, written report submitted and circulated

(b) SB Wardens  - not present, no report
7) Presentation on proposals for Library services in Selkirk

Jenni Craig (Head of Customer Services), Ian Brown (Cultural Services Manager), Andrew Drummond-Hunt (Head of Properties and Facilities) and Les Grant (Customer Services Operations Manager) attended the meeting and presented proposals for the restructuring of Library Services and Contact Centres across Scottish Borders, and the impact on Selkirk.  

J. Craig and I. Brown circulated briefing notes (attached), explained the proposals, then answered questions from Councillors and members of the public.

Option 1 (integration of services in the Municipal Building) was SBC’s preferred option, although a full architectural feasibility was not yet completed.

Option 2 (integration within the existing Library building) would mean less library space, poorer accessibility and a less central location.

During the question time, the following points were made:

· [SBC] at present, qualified librarians are often engaged on operational duties;  a job and salary review across SBC in 2007 recommended changes; a local library service in every town could only be achieved by this restructuring; future staffing will be reviewed according to customer demand 

· [SBC] the library building would allow co-location, but not integration, without losing library space 

· [SBC] the status of the library building (re Common Good) was still to be resolved 

· [L. Neil] the Community Council believes that Governor’s House, Library and the Municipal Building are all Common Good Assets 

· [SBC] there will be no compulsory redundancies, although 3 or 4 jobs will be lost across SBC;  SBC standard policy and procedures will be applied;  the process will begin if/when it is agreed by SBC (October);  overall there will be a reduction in the number of qualified librarians, but those that remain will be employed on professional tasks, while contact centre staff will be trained (if required) for operational duties 

· [Member of Public] this is the end of the library service  

· [SBC] customer satisfaction for the current service is over 85%

· [member of Public]  both the library and municipal buildings are important historically and architecturally, and their preservation is paramount

· [V. Davidson]  if the interview rooms were downstairs, then Option 2 would still allow the library to have the same floor space as at present

· [I. King]  the running down of the Contact Centre represents a major volte-face by SBC, driven only by financial considerations;  there is no benefit for Selkirk from either proposal

· [SBC] option 1 would give slightly more library space than at present, although it would be located in several rooms; the library would be more accessible and more central

· [V. Davidson] these proposals might work elsewhere, but there may be a better solution for Selkirk

· [SBC]  the proposed opening times are open to negotiation (e.g. lunch times)

· [SBC] Community Councils should feed their views to SBC Councillors by the end of September, including any other alternative proposals;  legal issues should be resolved by then;  SBC will make a decision in October

The Chair called for a show of hands: of the two Options, which would be preferred?  3 were in favour of Option 1 (using the municipal building), 17 in favour of the existing library.

The 4 SBC officers were thanked for their time.

OPEN FORUM (taken at 8.05pm)
(a) D. Francis (representing the residents of Whitmuir)  expressed opposition to planning application 8(a)(vii).  I. King explained some of the background, and the Council’s opposition to a previous planning application.

Mr. Francis stated that all the neighbours were opposed to the proposed development, because:  

· the proposed increase from 7 to 40 buildings, which were houses, not holiday chalets,  undermined any credibility that the purpose was in any way related to tourism;

· the current complex is underused, with an occupancy rate of only 18%;

· the developer has not produced a credible business plan;

· the proposal looks more like a housing estate than a tourist development;

· whatever its purpose, the increased traffic cannot be supported safely by the narrow road access;

· SBC do not appear to be treating the developer and the objectors fairly -  it has accepted the previous application without re-submission, but all objectors are being required to re-submit their objections.

V. Davidson suggested that the Council should apply for an extension to allow time for a site visit, and to explore these issues;  any business plan will be considered by the planning committee.   This was agreed.  

(b) D. Purves

a. asked whether Selkirk tradesmen will be used at The Haining;  V. Davidson explained that there will be the normal tendering process (and reminded the Council of the Open Day on 17th September)

b. asked about the trees at the Victoria Park;  V. Davidson responded that any work is likely to be delayed until summer 2012.

In response to a question from a member of the public, B.Kerr agreed to request action on blocked drains in Hill Street, Scott Crescent and at Shawpark garages.  I. King reported that he had again raised the issue of poor maintenance of drains at the A7 Action Group, and had been informed that they were cleared annually, an unsatisfactory state of affairs.

(c) S. Cook 

suggested that there are likely to be more questions and comments from the public regarding the proposed library changes.   These should be channelled to the Secretary who will bring them to the attention of SBC Councillors. 

8) Planning: 
(a) Planning applications considered:
	
	application
	applicant
	action / comments 

	(i)
	11/01126/ADV:  Belmont Garage, Dunsdale Haugh: New Illuminated Signage
	KIA Motors
	concerns about nature and amount of signage

	(ii)
	06/02129/FUL: 76 Mill Street: 

Extension to Existing Catering Premises and Formation of 2 Maisonettes (Re-Consultation)
	M Barnet
	recommend rejection, as it required deviation of right of passage, and conflict between pedestrians and parking

[note: as this is a continuation, why are previous objections not listed on the website?]

	(iii)
	11/01145/LBCNN, 11/01146/FUL: Selkirk Parish Church and Hall:  

Internal and External Alterations


	Selkirk Parish Church
	recommend approval – an exemplary application

	(iv)
	11/01048/LBCNN: The Coach House, 2 Thornfield Avenue: Replacement Windows and Doors
	Mr Malcolm Davidson And Miss Cheryl Deans
	recommend rejection, due to use of  uPVC

	(v)
	11/01186/LBC: 106, Ettrick Terrace: Installation of Photovoltaic Array to Roof  
	Keiran Halpin
	recommend approval

	(vi)
	11/01099/FUL, 11/01100/LBCNN: 81, High Street: Replacement Windows 
	John Davidson
	recommend rejection, due to use of  uPVC

	(vii)
	10/01123/PPP: Land North West of Whitmuir Hall: Erection of 28 Holiday Lodges with Proposed Access and Land Treatment
	Alan Williams


	request extension to allow site visit and consultation with neighbours (ref Open Forum)

	(viii)
	11/01203/FUL:  Thornfield House: Formation of new car parking area, new fence and erection of metal shed
	Mr Jim Armstrong
	agreed in principle, but requested appropriate finish colour and landscaping


9) Reports from SBC Councillors:  

(a) Councillor Gunn: (not present – attending SBHA Board meeting – report provided in advance, summarised below)
(i) reported progress on dealing with flooding in South Port;

(ii) reported progress on resurfacing and installation of drop kerbs in Thornfield estate; 

(iii) encouraged “use it or lose it” for the new 979 bus route through Ladylands;

(iv) asked whether we needed an SBC Christmas tree this year;  it was agreed that we did, as T. Combe had been unable to get a definite answer from Buccleuch Estates.

(b) Councillor Ridell-Carre: (not present – no report)

(c) Councillor Davidson: 
(i) repeated the message about the new bus service through the villages and to Ladylands;

(ii) reported that SBC will consider the drainage problem in Linglie Road, but the responsibility may lie with the landowner;

(iii) had no further update on the Priory path edging;

(iv) reported on a site meeting at the Amenity site – a formal report will be available from Cllr. Wyse in time for the October meeting;

(v) asked for suggestions for the Queen Elizabeth 2 playing fields scheme – any playing fields designated cannot in the future be built upon;  the Bog Park was suggested.

A.Pattullo requested that the work on the Bannerfield footbridge be competed soon.

I. King suggested we provide names (possibly on stone slabs) at the ends of the various flights of steps throughout the town.  B. Kerr agreed to compile a list of these.

10) Common Good Fund update / report  
(a) V. Davidson explained why the recent CGFWG meeting had been postponed to 30th September. 

(b) L. Neil stated that the ownership of the library building is still disputed by SBC, who are seeking a further QC opinion.  It may be necessary to take SBC to court to establish finally that it is a Common Good asset.

11) Correspondence

	
	Item
	Action

	(a)
	notification of opening of new access to Haining Estate, 17th Sept , 11.30am (circulated)
	noted

	(b)
	draft Selkirk Hills Paths brochure (circulated)
	noted

	(c)
	letter from local residents requesting financial support for “no ball games” signs
	agreed to give financial support;  secretary to reply

	(d)
	circular from author P. Wright (circulated)
	noted

	(e)
	SBCCN Annual Seminar info, 1st October (circulated)
	chair to attend

	(f)
	data protection act information (circulated)
	noted

	(g)
	consultation on supplementary planning guidance on local landscape designations (circulated)
	passed to I. King for consideration and response if required

	(h)
	invitation to Flodden 500 event, 14th Sept (circulated)
	noted

	(i)
	planning Aid training on Zero Waster plan (circulated)
	noted

	(j0
	ASCC on-line bulletins
	secretary to write again to J. Swinney and J. Lamont protesting at the demise of ASCC due to reduction in government grant


12) Reports from Sub-committee: Selkirk Hill Management Group – minutes of the last 2 meetings received – I. King reported on ongoing activity

13) Reports from associated groups: Plattling Twinning Group – L. Neil reported a good weekend visit of 15 Plattlingers

14) Report on Evening Study Classes – T. Combe reported enrolments underway.
15) Reports from other community organisations and outside bodies 
(a) I. King reported on meeting of A7 Action Group, with the usual issues raised.  He will attend a meeting with BEAR Scotland to press for more maintenance.

16) Other competent business
(a) L. Neil reported that the police had apprehended two intruders in the grounds of Haining House, and lamented that the Trust were not involving Selkirk residents in the development process

(b) B. Kerr reported briefly on the Resilient Communities Plan, which is being piloted in some Borders communities.

Next scheduled meeting of the Royal Burgh of Selkirk and District Community Council:

Monday 10th October, 2011 at 7.00 p.m. in the Committee Room, Victoria Halls, Selkirk.  

The Meeting closed at 9.50pm.

Adoption of minutes:

Proposed:  ………………………                   Seconded:  ……………………..

Signed:  ………………………….  (chairman)             Date:   ………………
p.1

